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Good Evening.  

This evening I am going to provide a few observations on church life in general, 
then reflect a bit on some of the meaning behind the many ministries that occur 
in and through the Maine Conference, and finally make a few comments on some 
of pressing questions that face us in immediate future. 

How are our churches in light of our experience of the Great Recession 
that began in the fall of 2008?  Some of our churches are struggling mightily with 
their finances and find themselves repeatedly focusing their energies on 
budgetary issues.  
Others are holding their own.  

And still others, despite financial strains, take these challenges in their stride, and 
continue to live their mission,  open to new directions in which the Holy Spirit is 
blowing them.   

Having that said, I think I could have made the same assessment in 2002 when 
our church’s fiscal realities were more secure than today:  some are anxious, 
some are sedentary,  and others are setting their sails to be filled with the Spirit’s 
wind, open to new places where God will lead them.

Since our theme for this Annual Meeting is about “called to tell the story”, 
let me do just that.   

Here’s something that really happened.  

While Darren generally serves as the staff person who assists small churches 
undergoing pastoral transition, with the sheer number of these small churches, 
he cannot staff every small church search committee.  

So Susie and I also do this work when Darren’s plate is full (having said that, I 
don’t think any of us ever have anything less than a full plate).  

So I was assigned to staff the search committee of a small church.  I won’t use 
any names.  There are small churches, and then there are very small churches. 
This church averages about 15 in worship on Sunday.  My colleagues in 
southern New England might say that this was a dying church.  However, my 
colleagues in northern New England know some small churches may be dying, 
but others are very vital ministries.  
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This is a vital small church.  So my second meeting with the search committee 
was focused on preparing to interview candidates.  There were five members 
present ranging from the ages of 23 to 83 (with a pretty good age spread 
between the rest).  This is a rural community.  

We met in the pastor’s very small office that consists of a desk and an old sofa, 
and a few chairs.  It was a comfortable space.  I’ve known a few of the folks on 
this committee for over ten years, others I was just getting to know.  These folks 
are salt of the earth, honest, to the point, multi-generational Maine-ahs, with uh-
ya, that pehfect Maine-ah accent (everyone).  

So we got to the point of discussing what kind of questions made sense for their 
interview process.  After some general conversation, a women in her mid-forties 
looked at me uncomfortably and said, “I need to ask this.”  “What”, I said.  “Well, I 
need to know how to ask a certain question.”  “What question?”  “You know, how 
to ask about the “gay” question.”  So when she said that, I figured I knew exactly 
what was going on in her head.  This tiny church had not become ONA. 

I figured she wanted to know if she could ask if the candidate was LGBT or what 
the candidate’s position was on same gender loving marriage, or something like 
that.  But instead of putting any words in her mouth, I simply asked, “What do you 
mean?”
And then she said, “Our current pastor, the one who’s leaving, has been 
wonderful.  
But before her, we had this other guy.  One Mother’s Day we wanted to put on a 
skit during worship about parenting and about the many different kinds of families 
in our church and communities.  We wanted our skit to show not only a family 
with a Mom and a Dad, but also a family with kids being raised by Grandmas and 
Grandpas.”  “Okay”, I said.  Then she went on, “And we wanted to show that in 
some families kids have two Moms or two Dads, put our pastor at that time 
refused to let us do that.  
He said that it is okay to show Grandma’s raising kids, but he wouldn’t allow us to 
do a skit with two Moms, and that really ticked me off!”  

This is not exactly the direction that I thought this conversation was heading.  My 
point is this.  

Some small churches that struggle to put together even a ¼ time salary package 
have search committees that are less concerned with how a candidate will draw 
in new members so that they can become a “bigger” church.  Rather they are 
more focused on how they can be a faithful witness to what they truly believe to 
be a Gospel of Hospitality.  Some may define church growth as more people in 
the pews.  
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But I think many of our churches have found that church growth means 
something much more profound, more vital, more faithful.   Some of our churches 
are anxious, others are relatively happy where they are, and others have set sail. 

This was the story of a church with 15 people in worship that chooses to set sail.

I’d like to turn now to where we spend our energy.  Your staff spends the 
vast majority of our time and energy on providing services and resources to local 
churches.  
Search and Call, program development, distributing resources, youth ministry, 
financial advice, crisis intervention and communication is what we do 24/7/365.   

But that is how staff spends its energy, our conference ministries are broader; the 
ministry of the Maine Conference is much more than what your staff does.   
The Small Church Mission Team, Honduras Partnership Committee, Outdoor 
Ministry Committee, Disaster Response Team, State Youth Council, Open and 
Affirming Group, Green Energy Group, Association of United Church Educators, 
among others are busily engaged in many forms of ministry the likes of which 
would fill volumes with stories to tell.

Let me tell you one story.  
We have been in partnership with the Evangelical and Reformed Church of 
Honduras for fourteen years.  Our covenant with them has now been renewed 
four times.  We’ve learned a lot about each other over these years.  We learned 
how we are alike and how we are different.  Sometimes our differences cause us 
pain.  However, we have both also learned something about faithfully being the 
Church of Jesus Christ even when significant differences of culture or theology 
threaten to divide us into our own comfortable worlds.  

Some here read a book that came out quite a few years ago called “Bowling 
Alone.”  
Through our partnership we choose not to bowl alone.  We have learned that the 
discomfort of hanging in there together (as Jesus prayed we would), may not 
always be easy, but it provides us with something more important that comfort;  it 
grounds us with a deep sense of spiritual purpose; a deep sense of the meaning 
of being the body of Christ.

So last October Bruce Burnham, pastor in Alfred, and I traveled to San 
Pedro Sula to complete our negotiations on the projects we would engage in for 
2011 and 2012.  In the midst of talking about buildings, and health care, and fair 
trade, and micro loans, we found ourselves falling into a conversation about 
ecclesiology: what does it mean for us to be church?  Across the table from 
Bruce and I sat people we deeply cared for.  Nonetheless we knew culture and 
life experience had shaped among them a theology very different from much of 
the United Church of Christ.  
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We knew that they were skeptical about ecumenism, they differed with us on the 
definition of sin, and they would often articulate the purpose of the church 
differently than we likely would.  But someone asked, “Que significa ser la iglesia 
de Jesucristo?”  
“What does it mean for us to be church together?”  And someone else asked 
“What does Jesus want of us in this partnership?”  And then someone else asked 
aloud, “Why are we different denominations?  Can’t Christians who sometimes 
disagree, still remain one Body of Christ?”  

For me that question resounded across the Carribean, from Atlanta to Bangor to 
San Diego and beyond.  “Can’t Christians who sometimes disagree still remain 
one Body of Christ?”  We literally sat in silence for a while with that.  

That question is truly the reason why we will hold the retreat in late September 
when we host the Honduran clergy in Maine.  This is not a retreat for those who 
want to hang out with the friends they have made over the years in Honduras. 
This a retreat for those who seek to answer the question: Can’t Christians who 
sometimes disagree still remain one Body of Christ?”  And Jesus prayed, 
“Father, may they be one, as we are one.”  

This is where the Maine Conference spends its energy and fundamentally, this is 
what is important.  This is the church at work theologically.  Our partnership in 
Honduras is not simply about building houses, it is about finding our way as the 
Body of Christ.  

Our work with Green Energy is not about light bulbs and solar heaters, it is about 
wrestling with our theology of creation and stewardship of God’s blessings.  Our 
endeavors to advocate Open and Affirming is not about an ideology, it is about a 
theology of the nature of humanity.  Our advocacy for small churches is not about 
preserving something from the past, it is about the recognition that even when 
two or three are gathered, Christ is fully present, and all the potential for faithful 
witness is at hand.  

We “do” a lot in this conference, but our “doing” is only an external view of our 
theological wrestling and our internal struggle to make our faith new every day.

For me there have been several highlights in our life together over the past year. 
We enjoyed higher attendance at our Advent and Spring clergy retreats than in 
previous years.  Either the need is growing, or we are getting better at identifying 
the conversations in which clergy long to participate.  Our workshops on Church 
Finances led by Cheri Lovell from the Cornerstone Fund were highly acclaimed. 
And Ben Guess provided us with thoughtful and practical ideas on 
Communication at the last Fall Learning Event.  

I would like to acknowledge two gifts given to the Maine Conference in the past 
year.  
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First a gift from Norman and Ruth Powell who left a property in the town of 
Carmel to the Maine Conference.  Upon action of the Coordinating Council, the 
property was quickly sold and yielded over $40,000.  

Second, with thanksgiving I acknowledge the unrestricted legacy gift from Nellie 
Stahlmann which resulted in over $300,000 provided in support of our ministry.  

Some of these funds have already been designated in funding the next steps of 
our master plan for restoration and enhancement of our facility at Pilgrim Lodge.

I’d like to turn now to the topic of Sacred Space. 

The Pennell Center is not something that usually comes to mind when most think 
of Sacred Space.  Nonetheless, what truly has been sacred is the gift that was 
given by the Pennell’s providing the Maine Conference with a space that has 
served us since 1983, for 28 years.  How many of us here have been inside the 
Pennell Center?  

More likely when one speaks of sacred space something like this comes to mind. 
Who knows where this is?  How many here have been to the Isle of Iona?  (Slide 
of Iona)
I think it was one of the founders of the Iona community that described sacred 
space as the “thin space” where the realm of our world is only thinly separated 
from the realm in which God dwells in all of God’s fullness.  

So we might say that a sacred space is where we come to feel uniquely close to 
God.  
Some may describe this as sacred space.   (Slide of PL) How many here have 
been to Pilgrim Lodge?  And even when we tread on these sacred spaces there 
are unique memories that cause us to feel deeply holiness and joy. 

This rock is called Edna’s Point.  (Slide of Edna’s Point at PL)  For me, it a very 
thin place at Pilgrim Lodge where I have memories of building fairy houses with 
my son Chase when he was about six years old.  

Perhaps today some have experienced ‘thinness’ here [Slide of PL Labyrinth]? 
How many of you have walked the Labyrinth at Pilgrim Lodge?  

Author Kathleen Norris has written about holy landscapes where each individual 
finds their unique place when they experience in some way God’s grace-filled 
presence in a more full way.  We are blessed in Maine with so many places of 
breath-taking beauty.  
Here’s one place I sometimes intentionally go, if I have a need to listen more 
intently for God’s still small voice [Slide of Pemaquid point].  
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Sometimes I’ll stop by the side of the road after a church meeting because I have 
a moment of sensing God’s closeness.  This was the first snow of the last winter 
season and I was on my way home after worshiping at the Dover Foxcroft 
church.    

Who knows where this picture is from? Living Water Spiritual Retreat Center, 
which very sadly will be closing a little over a year from now.  Many a significant 
conversation has occurred in these rocking chairs amongst clergy of the Maine 
Conference.  Whenever I walk into the “rocking chair room”, I have a physical 
sense of weight coming off my shoulders.  Sacred spaces are important for us. 

They enable us to look beyond the present moment  (chronos time) and into 
God’s time, kyros time.   For about four generations of children, youth, and adults 
of the Maine Conference, we have looked into the clear waters of Lake 
Cobboseecontee.   We have thrown our voices across those waters and listened 
to God’s echo in return, and we have seen beyond the moment and into 
something more sacred.  

We are at a time when as a Conference we will need to look beyond this 
generation for the sustaining of the sacred space of Pilgrim Lodge.  We need to 
throw our voice across the water and pray that a future generation will hear our 
echo; an echo that says that we cared enough about this space that we not only 
would sustain it and preserve it, but also enhance it as a blessing for children 
who are yet to be born.  

This is the work that the Pilgrim Lodge Task Force has been about.  They have 
prioritized the work that needs to be done and have a report ready for this Annual 
Meeting.  They have been working diligently since last year.  We believe that the 
decisions that need to be made for Pilgrim Lodge merit more time than can be 
allotted at this Annual Meeting.  
And besides, we are not yet ready to present the costs of the various projects 
which include both existing repairs and enhancements.  

So we anticipate a special meeting after this information is gathered, when we 
can make concrete plans that we hope will begin to come to fruition soon.  We 
have come a long way in our preparation, but we have done so carefully, 
thoughtfully, and hopefully faithfully.  I believe a major capital campaign for 
Pilgrim Lodge is on the near horizon and it will be our opportunity to invest in the 
next generation of children and youth who will look into these very waters and 
see more than a reflection of their own faces.

For several years it has been becoming increasingly apparent that the 
space needs for our conference work is not being adequately met with the offices 
we currently have in Yarmouth.  In 2008 the architect firm, Scott Simons, 
evaluated all of our properties.  One sentence that they wrote continues to echo 
for me.  They wrote in regards to the Pennell Center that ‘the current office 
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building of the Maine Conference does not reflect any of the ideals of the 
organization; it does not communicate the mission of the conference.’  

I never knew the conference office on Baxter Boulevard in Portland.  Has anyone 
here been to that location?  From what I’ve been told it no better communicated 
the ideals of our conference than does the current Pennell Center.  As far as I 
know, the Maine Conference has never had an office that in anyway 
communicates sacred space.  

I wonder if that is possible?  I wonder if rather than just an office, our conference 
might have a center in which not only business is carried out, but also the ideals 
and the mission of the United Church of Christ in Maine is communicated.  

The Coordinating Council has engaged in this conversation intentionally for some 
time.  

In 2008 we spent a block of our Annual Meeting time discussing several 
“concepts” for our future use of facilities.  At that time as well as during the Town 
Meetings of 2007-2008 we heard that the office in Yarmouth was no longer 
meeting our needs.  The Coordinating Council found itself in a place earlier this 
year discerning that it was time to sell the Pennell Center and relocate the 
conference office in Augusta.  

Following that, I had a meeting inviting clergy from the Cumberland Association 
to meet with me and share their thoughts about this idea.  What was shared at 
that time was concern that a permanent move to Augusta with the purchase of a 
new building might be pre-mature.  They encouraged us to spend more time in 
discernment of the future needs of conference space before a permanent place 
of relocation is determined.  

Permanent may not be the right word here, as nothing is ever permanent.  The 
church is always re-inventing itself.  We hear a lot these days that the church is 
in the midst of great change.  When this is said, I am reminded of Dr. Beth 
Nordbeck, professor of history at Andover Newton, who recently commented at a 
gathering of MIDs in Cumberland Association, that there has never been a time 
in history when the church did not see itself in the midst of great change.  When 
we look into the future, I think we are lucky if we can make best guesses of what 
may occur in three years time, no less five or ten years out.  

Some have said that we should have no office as a conference,  that staff 
should all work either out of their homes or scattered among spaces available 
within local churches around the state.  This is a topic that merited much 
conversation from the Next Generation Committee, the Coordinating Council, 
and the staff itself.   Each conversation concluded this was not a good idea. 
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Even with the technology available to us, there is a human need to interact and 
to “be” together.  

I recall on September 11, 2001, the entire staff was driving to Yarmouth for a 
9:30am staff meeting.  When we came into the office, Cheryl Tibbetts simply 
said, we need to watch the television.  We all gathered in the tiny staff room in 
front of the tiny TV set that is there.  We watched in silence.  After a while I said, 
“The world just changed.”   
Jean Alexander said, “Our work just changed.”  It was essential for us to be 
together to process that.  

Today, our staff continues to need space to think, to discuss, and yes to pray and 
worship together.  What might it be like if as the United Church of Christ in Maine 
we had a center where this could also happen on an on-going basis; a sacred 
space where the ideals and mission of the United Church of Christ in Maine is 
communicated.  

Tomorrow afternoon, we will use a significant portion of our plenary time to talk 
with one another about this.  Where a conference center might be located is an 
open question.  Your input is essential.

I’ll conclude simply with this.  

The joys and challenges we face as local churches certainly have been impacted 
the recent recession, and yet, much of what I see occurring in our churches is not 
greatly different from that in years past.    Certainly there is a culture shift away 
from membership in a local congregation, but even so, young parents continue to 
bring their children for a Christian education;  young adults continue to look for 
meaning through social outreach and justice advocacy; elders continue to seek 
and find community and fellowship amid our congregational life.  

The church is changing.  The church has always been undergoing change.  All 
we know for sure is that the future will be different and the future will be the 
same.  Our conference life is vital and active.  We have focused significantly on 
Open and Affirming over the past twelve months as we have prepared for this 
Annual Meetings vote on the resolution before us.  Numerous churches have 
voted to become ONA in the past twelve months.  Our work toward providing 
continued education and nurture to clergy and laity alike has been intentionally 
increased.  

We look forward to a dynamic Fall Learning Event in November with John 
Dominic Crossan as well as to a meaning filled retreat with our Honduran 
partners in late September.  

The list of our activities is numerous.  Our ministry is vital.  
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I want to thank our staff for all their hard work and dedication.  And I thank you 
for your commitment to the ministries of the United Church of Christ in Maine.

Reverend David R Gaewski
Conference Minister
Maine Conference, United Church of Christ
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